




BARLING MAGNA PARISH COUNCIL

MINUTES OF THE MEETING OF THE COUNCIL held Thursday, 10 September 2020, through online conferencing under s78 of The Coronavirus Act 2020.

Present:   	Councillors Ashdown, Bright (joined after the start of the meeting), Cohen (Chair), Edmunds, Gardiner, Glover, McKillop and Steptoe (Vice Chair)

Attending:	County and District Councillor Steptoe, District Councillor McPherson, M Power (Parish Clerk)

Apologies:	Councillor Bond. District Councillors Lucas-Gill and Williams.  
 	

MINUTES

20.131	The Chairman to declare the meeting open.
The Chairman declared the meeting open at 7.05pm. 

20.132	To receive apologies for absence.
	Apologies were noted, as recorded above.

20.133	To receive Declarations of Interest in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct and with section 106 of the Local Government Finance Act 1992.
Councillor Steptoe declared an interest in any matters relating to the County or District Council. In any planning matter, he reserved the right to change his mind when the issue was considered at District Council.  

20.134 To approve the minutes of the Council meeting 12 August 2020 
It was proposed by Councillor Gardiner, seconded by Councillor Steptoe that the minutes of the meeting held 12 August 2020 be approved. (It was noted that Cllr McKillop had approved the bank payments for August, and not Cllr Ashdown as proposed in the Minutes.)

20.135 The meeting will stand adjourned to permit Parishioners of Barling Magna to address the Council
No parishioners attended the meeting on this occasion.

20.136 Governance matters
a. Council considered recommendations from the Wildlife Reserve Committee held on 7 September 2020. 
(i) There had been discussion about the feasibility of providing pedestrian access to the entrance to the Reserve car park from the road; however, it was noted that the car park was now open between 9 am and 6 pm each day and the vast majority of people would arrive at the Reserve by car. The gate from the car park into the park itself had been widened to enable access for wheelchairs/mobility scooters that complied with disability requirements. Members noted that the surface within the park was not ideal for wheelchair/mobility scooter users and that, when the budget allowed, this could be replaced. Cllr Cohen would source costings for ‘wheelchair friendly’ surfacing. It was agreed that it was not currently essential to take the question of a pedestrian pathway further for the time being. 
(ii) The volunteers had requested that a skip be hired towards the end of the 2020/beginning of 2021 to enable clearing of items from the site, including over 200 metres of chicken wire that had been uncovered when the trees at the eastern boundary had been felled. Resolved that the cost of a skip (6 or 8 meter) for removal of waste at the Wildlife Reserve be approved.
(iii) Updated risk assessment sheets had been reviewed by the Wildlife Reserve Committee and recommended into Full Council for approval. Resolved that the risk assessment sheets be approved.
(iv) Replacement of the two footbridges leading from the meadow area to the pond area at the Reserve. The volunteers would be able to undertake the work to erect replacement footbridges, using sleepers, but with the addition of handrails and some extra shingle for the surface. This could be done towards the end of October/beginning of November and, in the meantime, barriers had been put in place to ensure public safety, while allowing the area to remain accessible. The sleepers and handrail materials would cost in the region of £370, including delivery; there may also be a need for additional materials to complete the works. Resolved that the sum of £500 for these works, agreed by Council on 12 August 2020, be confirmed.
(v) Application to the Woodland Trust for free packs of trees. The head volunteer had applied for 4 packs of hedging plants (420 trees in total), which would cover approximately 150 metres and would go towards replacing the boundary where the conifers had been removed. The Clerk would apply for two more packs of these trees, which could be used to fill in the gaps and replace the dead elm trees on the Reserve. The Vice-Chair of the Wildlife Reserve Committee sitting as the Chair reminded the volunteers that matters of this nature must be referred to the Council in the first instance for a decision, prior to action being undertaken by volunteers. The Parish Council had responsibility for the Reserve and, in this case, Councillors may have had their own views on which trees were preferred and where they would be placed. Resolved that the above be noted, and the Clerk applies for 2 packs of trees from the Woodland Trust.
(vi) The Wildlife Reserve Committee had discussed whether a consultation should be undertaken to gauge the opinion of residents in Barling and Little Wakering as to the future direction of the open space. There were differing views in respect of the future use of the reserve. The first was that the area should be retained as a wildlife reserve and that dogs should always be kept on a lead; the second that the area be designated as a park. It was felt that wildlife could be negatively affected by dogs that were off the lead and that young children visiting the park could be intimidated by dogs that were not under proper control. Compromises were suggested whereby dogs could be required to be kept on a lead at certain times of the year, for example when there are ground nesting birds, or that dogs could be allowed off the lead in the area from the car park down to the barn; from the barn to the sea wall would be an area where dogs must be on a lead. It was recognised that most people with dogs were responsible owners and that having too many restrictions could put people off from visiting.
It was important to note that the responsibility for the direction and development of the Wildlife Reserve sits with the Parish Council, who had personal liability as elected Members. The vital role that volunteers play in the success and smooth running of the Reserve was recognised and much appreciated by the Council but it was also noted that established procedure had to be followed and ideas and suggestions must be reported to the Parish Council, through the Wildlife Reserve Committee, before decisions were made or actions taken; additional Wildlife Reserve Committee meetings could be scheduled if necessary.
(vii) It was noted that the clerk had been provided with an up to date list of all volunteers. 
(viii) A suggestion by the head volunteer that a tea party he held on 4 October to enable the volunteers and gate keepers to meet and get to know each other (to which Councillors were to be invited) would not now be possible since the introduction of the latest COVID-19 restrictions, the ‘rule of 6’. An email would be sent to confirm this with the volunteers.
Resolved:
(1) That no action be taken to reclassify the purpose of the Reserve at present.
(2) That the Clerk, on behalf of the Chairman, would write to the Head Volunteer advising the decision of Council on the classification of the purpose of the Reserve and emphasising that going forward any significant decisions relating to the Wildlife Reserve must be brought before Full Council for approval.
b. Re-opening of the parish hall. Council considered a draft COVID-19 risk assessment, updated hall-hire agreement, and revised booking arrangements in accordance with current Government guidelines. Each request would be reviewed to ensure it was exempt from the ‘rule of 6’ restriction that would be in place from Monday 14 September. It was noted that educational sport, exercise classes and yoga were exempt from the ‘rule of 6’. Council agreed to the hall being re-opened, subject to compliance by the hirer with Government regulations at the time; a copy of the above documentation would be sent to all potential hirers. It was agreed that the kitchen should not be used at the current time. Proposed by Cllr Steptoe and seconded by Cllr Glover that the hall could be re-opened, subject to compliance with the agreed risk assessment and updated hall-hire agreement and revised booking arrangements. Resolved.

20.137 Financial matters
a. The Clerk reported on online banking. The Co-op had confirmed that they were currently processing the application for the new Clerk to be an authorised user and debit card holder and for the main correspondence address for banking to be changed. Councillor Ashdown would approve bank payments for September.

b. The Clerk had been unable to produce a bank reconciliation as of 31 August 2020 due to issues with bank account access.

c. The following table of payments had been circulated to members. Proposed by Councillor Ashdown, seconded by Councillor Steptoe that the schedule be approved.

	 
	Payee
	Description
	£

	Direct Debit
	E.on
	Street lighting power
	                        321.11 

	Direct Debit
	E.on
	Parish Hall electricity
	 

	Direct Debit
	E.on
	Parish Hall gas
	                           10.66 

	Direct Debit
	British Telecom
	Combined broadband and mobile
	                           47.20 

	BACS
	Eurolube Oil Ltd
	Oil for WLR machinery
	                           35.42 

	BACS
	P Shaw
	Bolts for tractor mower cutting deck blades
	                             4.20 

	BACS
	M. Power
	Salary
	                     1,033.49 

	Standing Order
	G.Gates
	Salary
	                        416.25 

	BACS
	M Power
	Expenses 1-8-20 to 10-9-20
	                           40.00 

	BACS
	SLCC
	New clerk seminars 3.9.20 and 10.9.20
	                           12.00 

	BACS
	Tree Fella
	Removal of trees in the Wildlife Reserve
	                     3,456.00 

	BACS
	G Pavitt
	Padlock on vehicle access to playspace
	                           12.98 

	Debit card
	Zoom
	1 month subscription due 2.9.20
	                           14.39 

	 
	 
	Total payments 
	£5,403.70




d. The Church had advised that the Frost Fayre had been cancelled this year. The Christmas lights competition would take place this year as planned and details of the competition would be posted on Facebook.

20.138	Events and projects 
a. Spring quiz night. It was agreed that the quiz would be held on Saturday 27 March 2021.
b. Beautiful Barling Calendar 2021. The Clerk reported that copies to sell had been delivered to the Barling village stores. The rest of the copies of the calendar were in the parish hall and Councillors agreed they would approach the Castle Inn Pub and Splett butchers in Barling, and the Gossip Café and post office in Great Wakering to see if they would take copies for sale; marketing would also be via social media. The sale price of the calendars is pitched at £7.99. In respect of the Barling photographic competition, there was a suggestion that the judging take place at the spring quiz night, but it was acknowledged that this was not ideal and that other options needed to be considered. All of the photos submitted could be put on the Council’s website and social media pages as part of the judging process – consent for this could be included on the application form. The applicant would be deemed to have given consent for the photos to be displayed on the website and social media for the purpose of judging when they made the application. The clerk would put a reminder on Facebook to remind residents of the photography competition and that there were prizes to be won.
c. New bus shelters. Littlethorpe of Leicester Ltd had provided a quote for the supply, delivery, installation of three shelters, and removal and disposal of the existing shelters. A costing exercise needed to be undertaken to evaluate whether it would be possible to undertake all three shelters in the current year or whether the works should be spread over this year and next. The Clerk, in consultation with the Chair, would liaise to establish the Council’s reserve position. It was agreed that the Council should proceed with the replacement of the bus shelters as soon as possible and, subject to confirmation of the Council’s reserves, the contract would be put out to tender. A price should also be provided for supplying the shelters individually as this might be useful in spreading the cost. Resolved that a draft tender letter would be provided to the next Full Council meeting for approval.
d. Council was advised that local residents had generously offered to donate a traditional red telephone box to the Parish Council for the purpose of housing a defibrillator. Council would need to explore the costs of moving the telephone box and re-siting it, possibly adjacent to the Stonebridge bus shelter. The costs of footings and the defibrillator itself would need to be explored. Cllr Steptoe offered to look into the question of any permissions/consents required from County Highways for the proposed re-siting.

20.68 20.139	Planning matters
a. 20/00638/FUL – 316 Little Wakering Road, Little Wakering. No comment
b. 20/00764/FUL – Long Robins, Barrow Hall Road, Little Wakering. There was concern that this extension should not be used as a separate dwelling and not be granted commercial use. Clerk to advise RDC Planning.
c. 20/00779/DPDP1 – 33 Kimberley Road, Little Wakering. No comment.
d. RDC Local Plan and Neighbourhood Plans. This would be added to as an item on the next Full Council agenda under planning matters.

20.140	Clerk’s report
The Clerk reported as follows:

a. The Hall Manager had requested funding for:
(i) a tea urn in the kitchen. There were reservations about the possible misuse/running costs. Cllr Bright would look at options available, but this could be considered at a later date.
(ii) baby changing facilities under the window in the disabled toilet area. The options were for a wall mounted unit (£150), a unit on wheels, which could be stored (£69) or a fold up baby changing unit (£46). Cllr Bright would assess the best place to site the unit. Council approved £150 for this purchase. 
b. Correspondence. (i) A request had been received from a journalist from The Guardian to meet to discuss Barling Magna village and its history. The Council authorised Cllr Steptoe to contact the journalist with a view to meeting with him as requested.
(ii) A local under 8’s football team had requested use of the play space for one hour a week. It was noted that there were houses on three sides of the play area, which could mean issues around noise and balls going over fences, and that a football team using the area would prevent other children using it at the time. The Clerk was asked to establish with the organiser the day and time that the team wanted to use the play area, how many children would be involved and their ages; subject to this, a 2-month trial would be granted to see how it works out and to monitor any complaints received. If there are any issues arising during this period, it may be necessary to call a halt sooner.

20.141 To receive a report from County and District Councillors for the area on any matter of interest

a. Cllr McPherson reported that:-
b. Simon Calder, the journalist for the Independent newspaper, had visited Foulness Island. 
c. There had been reports of non-adherence to social distancing rules and children standing on the school buses travelling to King Edmunds School. The Head teacher had been advised, although the responsibility lay with the bus company, Stephensons. Cllr Steptoe advised he would take up the matter with ECC.
d. A litter pick had been undertaken at The Parry and the area was now clear of litter. The gate could now be unlocked. During the recent incident of travellers in the District, the front of The Parry play space had been blocked off as a temporary measure. A group had been formed to discuss what improvements could be made to the preparations for another incident of this type. It was noted that not all of the travellers had been disrespectful of the areas within the parish. 

e. Cllr Steptoe reported the following:
f. Issues around speeding in the Parish and how it could best be dealt with would be raised at the Local Highways Panel meeting the following week. 
g. White Paper – planning consultation. Proposals included the discontinuation of the S106 agreement and CILL and replacing this with an infrastructure levy and the ‘permission in principal’.
h. The White Paper on rationalisation of District and County Councils in England and Wales was due to be published mid-October. Cllr Steptoe stated that his personal thoughts were that Essex County Council and all of the District and Borough Councils in Essex, including Southend and Thurrock, would be disbanded and between two and four unitary councils, based on the population in a given area, created. These unitary councils would form a combined authority under a mayor who would have strategic control over the county. It was not yet certain what, if any, impact this would have on parish councils; however, it might be that some of the smaller parish councils would be combined with neighbouring parish councils. Members could contact Cllr Steptoe if they had any questions on this. 
i. Cllr Steptoe reminded Members of his County Councillor fund of £10,000, which could be available to parish councils or local community groups or clubs in his County Division. The funding had to be used before May 2021 and be for the benefit of residents. An official request could be made by the Clerk for funding to move the telephone box in Barling to another location in Barling to house a defibrillator and the cost of the defibrillator (see 20.138d. above). A request for items of play equipment in the play space could also be considered. Details and costings to be emailed to Cllr Steptoe.
j. Cllr McPherson asked Cllr Steptoe if he could get examples of the prices and processes of various initiatives that were undertaken by the Local Highways Panel. This would provide residents with a realistic expectation of the likelihood of getting certain works done, including, for example, chicanes, humps and speed cameras. It was noted that there would not be a standard cost as it would depend on the engineering requirement and the location of the proposed works.

20.142	At the Chair’s discretion to exchange information and items for future meetings:
· It was agreed that the next Full Council meeting would be held on Thursday 8 October.
· Reporting Streetlights would be reinstated as a standing item on future agendas. Councillors would email details of defective lights to the clerk to forward to the contractor. Members requested that the clerk set up a meeting with the contractor to discuss the options of moderating the brightness of LED lights in some locations in the Parish and to establish options available to the Council.

20.143	Exclusion of the Press and the Public
Pursuant to section 1(2) of the Public Bodies (Admission to Meetings) Act 1960 it was resolved that, in view of the confidential nature of the business about to be transacted, it was advisable in the public interest that the press and the public be excluded and they were instructed to withdraw. 

20.144	Street Lighting - Highways
Barrow Hall Road – meeting with Sanctuary Development. 
a. A meeting between the Chair and Vice Chair of the Council and Sanctuary Development had been arranged for 29 September to discuss street lighting at the Barrow Hall Road end of the parish. It was noted that there were two areas where lighting was not under the control of the Parish Council: Kimberley Road, Havenside and Crofts. Possible topics and options to be discussed with Sanctuary Development at the site meeting, proposed by Cllr Steptoe and seconded by Cllr Edmunds, were approved. 

20.145	Staffing matters
a.	Pension arrangements for the new clerk. It was approved that the new clerk be enrolled on the pension fund, effective from the start date of her employment.
b. National Joint Council salary award 2020/21. Implementation of the National Joint Council salary award 2020/21 for both the Barling Magna Parish Council staff posts, with effect from 1 April 2020, was approved.
c. The former Clerk, Ivan King, had provided two days’ training to the current Clerk and had been ‘on call’ to assist as needed. His request that he be permitted to use the Council’s Committee Room from time to time in lieu of any proposed payment was approved.


20.146	The Chairman to declare the meeting closed.
Councillor Cohen declared the meeting closed at 9.30pm, thanking Members for their attendance.

*  *  *  *  *  *  *
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